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Local elections are held every 3 years by postal vote. 

In Dunedin they give residents and other ratepayers the 

chance to vote for a Mayor, 14 Councillors, Community 

Boards and the Otago Regional Council. 

The next election will be held on 8 October 2022 

Dunedin Ratepayers and Householders Assn, are holding a 

MEET THE CANDIDATES 

evening at the Macandrew Bay Hall 

 on Thursday September 8th at 7p.m.  

Details of all the candidates were published in the ODT on 

13 August and the ODT will cover all aspects of the election 

and candidates during the next few weeks. 

Candidates standing for the Otago Peninsula 

Community Board (six required) are:- 

Warren Chambers, Elliot Dixon, *Lox Kellas, Stacey 

Kokaua-Balfour, *Hoani Langsbury (Independent), 

Amanda McLean (Independent), Morgan Meyers, 

Nicola Moreland, *Cheryl May Neill, *Paul Pope, *Edna 

Stevenson, Nadia Wesley-Smith. 

(* denotes sitting member) 

 
OpenArts Spring Exhibition 

2022 
 

October 14th to 24th 

 
Yes! It does seem a bit early to be 

advertising 
for October but we have to do it. 

 
Because we want you to know that we are 

putting on our third Spring exhibition 

 
'Now – THAT'S Different' 

 
and each year we add an extra 

'something different'. 
 

Come and see what it is! 
 

Opening evening - Thursday October 13
th 

 
Venue – The Macandrew Bay Hall 

 
Of course, we will be putting out our 

signs and posters to remind you and our 
banners will be flying. 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

We have had a great start to Term 3 at school. The tamariki have been busy so far with lots of fun learning 

opportunities including Maths Week, Winter sports, The Bayfield Art Exhibition, Kapa Haka and our awesome student-

led conferences. For student-led conferences, the children prepare an age appropriate presentation where they share 

with their parents, what they have been learning to do at school in various curriculum areas.  The children also share 

their goals with their parents about what they are learning and what they want to improve. 

Our overarching concept for learning this year is Kaitiakitanga (guardianship, stewardship)  

This term the tamariki are learning about how to celebrate, share and protect stories from those who came before us. 

We will find out about who our local guardians of the past are and who can help us tell these stories. 

The tamariki will explore the stories of the past about the Otago Peninsula and how we can learn from these stories to 

shape the future.  We are learning about the history of our beautiful harbour (Mua Upoko) and finding out about why 

local Māori call Macandrew Bay, Te Rotopateke. 

Our senior tamariki have been doing some wonderful mahi every Tuesday afternoon collaborating across our Senior 

school.  We call this time Whakarangatira (Enrichment).  The children have really been enjoying trying new and 

exciting learning opportunities such as: Knitting, Art, ICT / technology, Languages, Woodwork, Sewing, Cooking, 

Music, Science, Dance, Yoga / Mindfulness, Mathematics, Writing and Drama. We have some of our whānau and 

community members running workshops, as well as some our wonderful Year 6 leaders, leading workshops too. 

Nic Brown 

Acting Principal 

 

 

 

Keep up to date with the Otago Peninsula Trust and it’s Attractions! 

Royal Albatross Centre: Daily 10.15am until 4.30pm 

Glenfalloch Gardens & Restaurant:  

Monday & Tuesday Closed 

Wednesday 9:30am—4:00pm  

Thursday & Friday 9:30am—Late 

Check their website for further details—www.glenfalloch.co.nz 
 

Fletcher House: Open weekends 11:00am—4:00pm 
 
 

Please don’t hesitate to contact us if you have any questions or inquiries - 

Phone: 03 478 0499 or email: reservations@albatross.org.nz 



Macandrew Bay Library  

Otago 

Peninsula 

Museum 

News 
   

Otago Peninsula Museum & Historical Society Inc. 

17 Harington Point Road, Portobello, Dunedin, 9014 
 

The Museum recently held its AGM. Thanks to those who 

came along to hear what we have been up to over the past 

year.  

The Tuesday morning volunteers have been busy, as usual, 

on various projects.  Morning tea is a well deserved break 

from their work.  Thanks to Tom Churchill who has been 

working on the Radar Hut that was once stationed down at 

the Heads.  This is now open for visitors to see.  

Please come along and visit the Museum.  Some comments 

in our visitors book include 

“Great history, well done team (from Whanganui) 

An amazing collection 

Love history, what a lovely place 

Awesome little Museum 

Absolutely wonderful 

Great to be home” 

The Museum is open every Sunday from 12.30 till 3.30pm.  

Adults $2 and children are free. 

BAY VIEW ART WORKSHOP 
One Day Workshop • 10am–4pm 

Saturday 12 and 19 November 2022 

$75 (materials not included) 

Macandrew Bay Hall 

Tutor: Anneloes Douglas 

 
A one-day workshop that takes you through the 

steps that make working outdoors easier. 

All levels and art media welcome. For more 

information please email: 

artclassdunedin@gmail.com or txt 027 3077 034 

Library notes 

Libraries, even small ones as the Macandrew Bay 

Library, are delicious places. Why? They are full of 

books and people who love books. Books can inform, 

enhance knowledge, create longing, change lives, 

bring people together (or induce a desire to be alone 

with the book), inspire, depress, and be all things to 

all people.  

When I am on library watch and there is no one in the 

library, I often walk slowly around the shelves, 

wondering about the books I see . Every book in the 

library (other than the very new arrivals) has been 

read by someone. Sometimes the borrower with make 

a remark about the book they are returning— but not 

everyone. The returned book keeps its secrets until 

the next reader.  

If you borrow a book and want to let us know about it, 

please do so. We would be delighted to have the 

information.  

            Lyn Dowsett 

Our opening hours are 

Wednesdays 5.30 to 7.30pm 

Fridays 2.30 to 4.30pm 

 

and the last Sunday of the month 4.00 to 5.00pm 

(when a JP will be available) 

New work—new website 

www.paulinebellamy.co.nz 

mailto:artclassdunedin@gmail.com


 

 

 

 

 

 

Working towards a Predator Free Peninsula 

Kia ora 

There has been great progress made with recent possum 

trapping. Thank you to the many residents in Macandrew 

Bay and surrounding areas for your on-going support. 

We are continuing to track down all the possums on the 

Peninsula for the next year and hopefully reach our goal of 

eradication. We are also looking to the future and our next 

pest species.  

We are planning for stoat eradication, and we have a small 

amount of funding to support the community with rabbit 

control. A survey has been written about rabbits and stoats 

and we are wanting as many residents as possible to 

complete the survey. Please look out for this via e-mail or 

letter box drop and we would really appreciate your 

feedback and thoughts before we begin work in this space. 

If you would like to participate in the survey and for any 

other support with trapping possums, please get in touch. 

Paula Cross 

peninsula@opbg.nz             ph 021 242 4944   

 

 

 

Otago Peninsula Lions Club 

What’s going on?  

A project here, a project 

there, using the abilities and 

availabilities of folk from in 

our ranks to add something 

of value to the community—

plus, a certain amount of 

fundraising to enable the 

same. 

We meet at 6:30pm on the third Thursday of each month 

in the Macandrew Bay Bowling Club for a meal, a yarn 

and an update. There is often a guest presenter with a 

topic of interest. If you are interested in becoming 

involved, or have ideas for projects we could help with, 

please get in touch. 

Recent projects include: 

Enviro projects at Portobello, Broad Bay and 

Macandrew Bay schools 

Buskin Track upgrade  

Defibrillator for Macandrew Bay 

Peninsula Fruit Tree plantings  

Recycling through the Portobello “Hawk and Hurl” 

Assisting with school fun days 

Pitching in to projects and seeing them come together, 

while enjoying the camaraderie, is fun and very 

satisfying.  We always welcome new members young or 

old. 

Contact people:  Graeme Atkinson   021 316 924 

                              Paul Bernard          027 437 6929 

 

We're operating all year round! 
 

 Port to Port Cruises 
 

 Ferry-wildlife-children’s tours 
 

 Ferry from Portobello: 
  To Port Chalmers/Quarantine Island 
  Adults $30, children $16, return 
 

 To Careys Bay 
  Adults $36, children $20, return 
 
  Bikes $6 manual/$10 electric 
 

Daily/on demand 
BOOKINGS ESSENTIAL 
www.porttoport.co.nz 

Portobello Presbyterian 
Church Services  

(Sunday 10.00am for all services 
unless indicated) 

 
  

4th   Sep         Church Service 
18

th
 Sep        Church Service – Communion 

2nd  Oct         Church Service 
16th Oct         Discussion Group “Jesus – A  
     Pilgrimage” Pt 4 
6th   Nov        Church Service 
20th Nov        Church Service – Communion 
4th   Dec        Church Service 
18th Dec        Church Service    
24th Dec        Christmas Carol Service 7pm 
  
All are welcome at our small Church on the hill 

next to the Portobello Cemetery,  
Harrington Point Rd, Portobello 

 

mailto:peninsula@opbg.nz
http://www.porttoport.co.nz/


 

 

 

 

 

Glenfalloch Gardens Restaurant & Café are getting ready 

for a busy spring. We have been thoroughly enjoying our 

Thursday Quiz nights with our host Alex bringing you some 

cryptic clues and prizes! The quiz will suit all levels of 

knowledge or interests, so all can be included. September 

quiz dates are the 1st, 15th & 29th of September. The quiz 

starts at 7pm & bookings are essential so secure a spot.  

 

We have Fathers’ Day on Sunday September 4th this year 

and are serving a special 2 course set menu, with breads & 

dips on arrival. Please secure a table by making a 

reservation.  

 

Christmas is just around the corner so now is the perfect 

time to book for your staff function.  Dates are already 

filling up quickly, so enquire with us today. 

 

There are lots of reasons to get in touch so give us a call on 

03 476 1006 or email  to restaurants@glenfalloch.org.nz  

 
It is a special and exciting year for Macandrew Bay 

Boating club, being our Centenary year. The Committee 

are now busily planning and organising for this as part of 

our upcoming 2022/23 sailing season, which will include, 

among many other things, a Centenary Regatta and 

Function close to the end of the season. Our sailing 

programme is yet to be confirmed but generally runs from 

early October to April, with club racing days every second 

Sunday.  

As part of the Centenary, refurbishment of the upstairs of 

the club rooms is currently underway during August with 

some layout improvements, kitchen upgrade, and a fresh 

paint job to improve the facilities for our club members, 

as well as those hiring the club rooms for meetings or 

events. We are looking forward to this fresh start! 

Our membership subscriptions are now open for 2022/23 

Season, which can be signed up to through our website. 

Our membership options include Family, Senior, Junior, 

Paddler (Kayaks and Paddleboards), and we are also 

pleased to be offering a new membership option for 

Fishing / Power boats, which enable facilities to be 

accessed and boats to be washed down etc. 

Our successful children’s Sunday morning Learn to Sail 

program, for those 7-14 years of age, will get underway 

again in October (Start date to be confirmed) and will run 

most Sundays from 9:30am to 12:30pm.  We are pleased 

to be offering this again this season at no extra charge as 

part of our Junior membership, or Juniors that are part of 

a Family membership. This is a great opportunity also for 

the families to be socialising at the club or getting out on 

the water.  

After some much-enjoyed Adult Learn to Sail introduction 

sessions at the end of last season, we will also be offering 

Adult Learn to Sail courses this season. Watch this space 

for further information. Please email us if you would like 

to be added to our email lists. We will send any updates 

we have on these, or please also let others know who 

might be interested.  

For any information or enquiries on the above and/or club 

room hire please see our website or email to the address 

below.     

 

Email: Mbayboatingclub@gmail.com 

Website: www.sporty.co.nz/mbbc 

We also have a ‘Macandrew Bay Boating Club’ 

facebook page 

 
 

mailto:Mbayboatingclub@gmail.com
http://www.sporty.co.nz/mbbc






People in the Bay 

Recently, in the Otago Daily Times, I read about Dr 

Branko Sijnja being the recipient of the Peter Snow 

Memorial award for outstanding contribution to rural 

health and I knew I wanted to find out more about this 

remarkable man who lives in Company Bay. I am 

lucky enough to know his wife, Heather, who loves 

gardening and volunteers her skills to Glenfalloch 

where, once a month, she joins a group to help in 

maintaining the garden.  

Branko has just retired from his role as Director of the 

Rural Medical Immersion Programme at the University 

of Otago. Using this learning-through-doing approach, 

he guided some 300 medical students through their 

rural medical training. Branko loved working with 

students and passionately believes that gaining 

practical experience as an apprentice working under 

supervision and across multiple disciplines is a great 

way to learn and improve the many skills needed by 

medical professionals.  

Branko Sijnja was born in Holland and immigrated to 

New Zealand with his parents in 1951.  His father was a 

scientific officer in the Forest Service for many years 

until contracting polio.  That initiated a change of 

careers so he became a science teacher at a Palmerston 

North High School, where Branko completed his 

schooling. After a year at Massey University, Branko 

came to Otago to study medicine. While there he met 

Heather, a dress designer, and they got married three 

days after his graduation. They returned to Palmerston 

North where he experienced professional bullying and 

very nearly gave up his medical career. Luckily he had a 

three month attachment to Dannevirke Hospital which 

restored his faith in the profession and created his love 

for rural medicine.  

In 1974, Branko and Heather moved back south to 

Balclutha. At that time the Balclutha Hospital, built in 

1928, was out of town and not particularly practical, 

having a quarter-mile corridor with a rise in the middle. 

But it was well used and busy.  Branko was happily 

immersed in medicine and the community. Heather is of 

Scottish origin, and in 1976 when Branko applied, he 

was able to take up a position in Bridge of Earn, near 

Perth, Scotland, for a couple of years, and they made 

the most of the opportunity. It was a great experience 

and holds many happy memories for the couple. Their 

son, Arend, was born in Scotland. They returned to 

Balclutha Hospital and in 1980 Branko started his own 

general practice with Heather part-timing as his 

receptionist.   

During the 1980s, the Government decided that rural 

general specialists weren’t having enough focussed 

practise so centralisation was necessary, and the 

Balclutha hospital was designated for closure during the 

1990s. This decision did not go down well with the 

community, so Branko, along with most of Balclutha’s 

citizens, staged a protest through the Octagon in 

Dunedin and marched to stop the closure.   

The community needed to have its own integrated 

medical facility so they decided to form a committee 

made up of a variety of people to take the initiative to  

 

 

 

 

Peninsula Bays Women’s Institute meets at the 

Macandrew Bay Bowling Club on the first Thursday of the 

month, starting at 7.30pm. 

We have now returned to meeting in the evenings after our 

members have enjoyed daytime gatherings over the winter 

months.  At these meetings we enjoyed shared lunches 

and a variety of activities. 

Future meetings for 2022 will see our members preparing 

their entries for the Eastern Otago Federation Competition 

Day to be held on Wednesday the 28th of September at the 

Macandrew Bay Hall, starting at 10.30am. 

The public is welcome to attend.  Cost for the day is $5.00; 

bring your own lunch; tea and coffee are provided for 

morning tea and at lunchtime.  There will be raffles for 

sale. 

At other Peninsula Bays Women’s Institute monthly 

meetings, we will have a speaker on Breast Cancer, 

celebrate our 91st Birthday at our November meeting and 

enjoy Christmas activities at our December meeting. 

New members are always welcome.   For further 

information phone Cynthia, our President on 476 1152 or 

Helen on 476 1519 

solve the problem. After careful deliberation and 

discussion, it was decided that a new centre in central 

Balclutha would be preferable, providing one place where 

all the medical professions could meet the needs of the 

community.  It took a long time, but finally in 1998, the 

doors of Clutha Health First were opened. The old hospital 

closed on midnight November the 30th and the new 

facility opened a minute later on the 1st of December. 

Clutha Health First began with Branko and Heather 

sweeping the floors just in time to receive all the patients, 

who were shifted by Army personnel as a military exercise. 

A real example of the needs of the people coming first. 

   

Most of us retire when we are in our seventies, but Branko 

decided to continue working as a General Practitioner for 

Clutha Health First in Balclutha. This requires travelling to 

Balclutha three days a week. On Mondays, he leaves 

Company Bay at 7.30 am, works from 9 am until 9 pm then 

drives home. On Wednesdays and Fridays, the work day is 

9 am until 6 pm, still very long days. That is indeed 

dedication and shows the commitment he has to the 

Balclutha community.  

 

Dr Branko Sijnja deserves the recognition given to him 

by the award of the Peter Snow Memorial Award for 

outstanding contribution to rural health by The New 

Zealand General Practice Network. Such a passionate, 

hard-working and dedicated person. A local hero. 

 

Lynne Aldridge 



 

 

 

 

 

Tena Koutou everyone 

As I write this, I have just returned from a trip to town in 

my private car having taken one of my boys to football. I’m 

not sure how to articulate this whilst keeping professional. 

So here goes! To the three vehicles that overtook me 

ridiculously in the 40kmph zone when I was doing just 

that. You need to have a real good look at yourselves. You 

need to take stock of what really matters to you. You need 

to breathe and reflect on how your actions could affect 

others. You need to re-read your road code and you “need 

to go to Specsavers”. To say I am disappointed is an 

understatement.  

Rest assured if you want to run that gauntlet, then when I 

stop you, it will be your ball to hold and your money that 

will be wasted.  

I guess by now you will all get the picture that I’m not very 

happy with a few of our road users. I don’t get grumpy 

very often, but it would be fair to say I am. The new limits 

are here, and they are here to stay. They are here for a 

reason, so I implore you to abide by them. I’ll leave it at 

that.  

There have been a few incidents of damage and other 

inappropriate behaviour in Macandrew Bay in recent 

weeks. Unfortunately, our youth are at the forefront of this. 

Given what we have seen on the news in the past few 

months, this may come as no surprise. This is a 

nationwide trend no doubt.  

Your Macandrew Bay store and Candy have been the 

target of a couple of these incidents. This is very 

concerning and not acceptable. I am actively investigating 

these incidents and again youth are at the forefront. When 

I was a nipper, I pushed the boundaries, but I also knew 

right from wrong, so I really don’t get what’s changed.   

I’m sorry if there appears to be a bit of negativity in this 

blog from me but I think it is important to be real and say it 

how it is. We need to address the issues collectively and 

take responsibility for our actions.  

On a more positive note, it’s nearly Spring and the lambs 

will start frolicking in the fields. Hopefully the weather will 

improve although watching the news, we have had it pretty 

good compared to some up north.    

Reported crime is on a downward trend which is pleasing. 

There are a lot of scams doing the rounds. Please take 

care when you receive an e-mail or text asking for your 

details or to click on this link or a message advising you  

 

Save the Otago 

Peninsula 

 News 

 

 

 

 

 

Save The Otago Peninsula (STOP) has successfully raised 

funds to fence two areas on the Hereweka Harbour Cone 

Block: one was an important bush remnant with some rare 

plants in order to protect it from grazing; and the second 

was the Second Tributary of the Smiths Creek Catchment 

allowing planting of the “Future Forest” to continue. There 

is a shortfall of funds for the plants for the latter area and 

STOP has begun a Givealittle page to raise the necessary 

money:  https://givealittle.co.nz/cause/tree-appeal-2022. 

This closes on 31st August but you can still donate directly 

after that date. Use the contact details below.   

 

Regular planting bees with any necessary tools provided, 

meet at the end of Bacon St in Turnbulls Bay (the next bay 

past Broad Bay) every Tuesday and Sunday (and possibly 

Thursdays during September) at 9.30am.  

 

Contact: Email stopincsoc@gmail.com or text (only) Lala 

027 8756 020. 

 

 

 

that you are entitled to this and that. These people prey 

on the vulnerable. It is so easy to get caught up in this 

type of situation. 

It is noticeable that our elderly are the most at risk. I see 

an elderly person in New Zealand lost over $120K 

recently. Heart breaking situation to say the least. If you 

have someone in your whanau that may be vulnerable, 

please have a conversation with them about this type of 

crime.    

Remember if something is happening now and requires 

immediate police attendance call 111. If something has 

already happened and is not so urgent call 105 to make a 

report.  

Until next time take care of one another and remember my 

door is always open for advice or just for a cuppa and a 

chat.  

Sr. Constable Aaron Smith 

https://givealittle.co.nz/cause/tree-appeal-2022
mailto:stopincsoc@gmail.com


 

 

With Winter throwing 

extreme weather at us it 

is heartening to note that 

the days are drawing out 

and a few daffodils and 

blossoms are indicating 

Spring is not far away. 

However the weather has 

certainly affected our 

travel plans with slips, 

rockfalls and detours 

creating some issues. The roading contractors have been 

doing a fine job in keeping our access to the city open and we 

can only hope our travel life returns to normal quickly. Living 

on the Otago Peninsula is a pleasure and it is not too difficult 

to be patient when there are disruptions.  

 

The Otago Peninsula Community Board had its last meeting 

for this triennium in July. The Board members have worked 

hard to maintain a good flow of communication with the 

community to ensure our residents get their concerns heard 

and responded to in a timely manner. While we may not be 

able to change everything which irritates us, we do keep on 

advocating to get the best results possible. We seem to have 

had years of road disruptions through the Peninsula 

Connection Project and look forward to the final stages being 

completed.  

 

It has been pleasing to see the Conway Street culvert is being 

maintained to ensure the water flowed freely during recent 

rain events. The Marine Parade fencing issue has been 

resolved, and the signage for access by cyclists through the 

Boating Club carpark on regatta days has been a good 

temporary fix while we await the pathway improvements. The 

speed humps installation has had its problems but it is hoped 

this makes the area safer for all users. 

 

As we approach the Local Body Elections we wish to thank 

our community for their support and input into continuing to 

make our area a safe and progressive environment in which 

to live.  

 

Edna Stevenson 

Otago Peninsula Community Board  

With the change in season comes the promise of 

gradually longer and warmer days. While our tamariki 

have enjoyed heaps of fun activities this winter such 

as painting, play dough, music and story time, we are 

all looking forward to spending more time playing and 

learning outside in the coming months. 

 

The arrival of spring brings a special opportunity for 

our tamariki to learn more about the seasons, the 

weather and new life. The Playcentre Aotearoa 

philosophy embraces child-led play, and at this time of 

year valuable learning experiences are so easily found 

by playing outside in nature. As we begin to spend 

more time outdoors, we will also continue our focus 

on kotahitanga, helping our tamariki to share with 

each other and work towards common goals during 

group activities. 

 

Part of what makes Playcentre such a special 

community is that parents and whānau become 

teachers for our tamariki.  Playcentre provides access 

to free, NZQA accredited adult education. On this note, 

we would all like to congratulate Katherine on 

completing this study and being awarded the 

Playcentre Level 4 Early Childhood Education and 

Care Certificate. Also, a special mention to those who 

took the time to attend an on-site workshop in August 

to complete the first module towards this certificate. 

 

In other news, we wish to celebrate the arrival of Daisy 

Frampton, baby sister of Hemi and Jack. We look 

forward to watching you grow! We farewelled two of 

our tamariki last term, Raya and Rocco, who have both 

attended our Playcentre since they were babies. We 

miss them and hope they are enjoying school.  

 

There will be a lot of fundraising activity going on at 

the centre in the next few months. Those of you who 

are in the market for Whittakers chocolate treats, ‘Who 

Ate All The Pies’ baked delights or the very durable 

and eco-friendly stainless-steel clothes pegs, feel free 

to get in touch with us (contact details below) and we 

will touch base once we have these products available 

for sale. We will also be holding a raffle and selling 

tickets soon. Thanks in advance for supporting our 

Playcentre. 

 

Macandrew Bay Playcentre open hours are as follows: 

Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday and Friday  

9am - 1pm  

(Excluding school holidays) 
 

If your whānau would be interested in joining us at 
Playcentre please get in touch.  

Email: macandrewbay@playcentre.org.nz or send us a 
message via our Facebook page. 
 

Whānau tupu ngā tahi — Families growing together 

 

Congratulations to  — 

 Catherine Lund, who finished first in the women’s 

under-18 national cross-country championships held 

at Taupo’s Spa Thermal Park recently. 

 Norman and Roger Oakley, who were joint winners of 

the Ron Frost Award at the Motorsport New Zealand 

Awards in Auckland recently.   Their  “vision, 

commitment and selfless contribution” to rallying and 

motorsport in New Zealand was cited, along with their 

work as competitor, club member, event organiser and 

official over several decades.   

mailto:macandrewbay@playcentre.org.nz


Have you made plans for Christmas 

lunch? Maybe you’re feeling like a 

year off cooking this year?  

Larnach Castle is offering  two 

lunch sittings. One at 11.00am and 

a second at 2.00pm. 

The menu is a three-course 

traditional Christmas menu, 

starting with a festive glass of 

bubbles. 

This lunch sells out very quickly. Please contact Trudi at 

functions@larnachcastle.co,nz for more information. 

Mistletoe Madness 25th of November 2022 and 1st of 

December 2022 

These events are a perfect way to celebrate the end of the 

working year. They work very well for small and medium size  

groups.   

The tickets include return tickets from the Dunedin Railways 

station, a complementary drink on arrival, lavish Christmas 

buffet and live entertainment.  This year the band is Sidewalk 

Sally. 

Ticket price is $120.00. If you are interested, please email 

Trudi at functions@larnachcastle.co.nz or phone 03 746 1616   

Dinner at Larnach Castle 

Did you know we offer a four course ‘Trust the Chef’ dining 

experience at Larnach Castle.  The meal is served in either 

the Music room or the original Larnach dining room. This is 

an excellent way to celebrate a birthday or a special event.  

We are open every night of the week.  Bookings are essential 

please  email reservations@larnachcastle.co.nz  

‘Loyal local’ pass 

Have you used your ‘Loyal Local’ card lately?  The coming 

months are the perfect time to see the garden dressed up for 

Spring.  If your pass has expired, you can renew for $18.50 

for a Garden pass or $37.00 for Castle & Garden, valid for 12 

months. 

Tour Guide’s positions available at Larnach 
Castle 

We have a number of part-time fixed term tour guide 

positions available.  Do you like interacting with people and 

have a love of history? If so, this might be the job for you. 

This position allows us to work around your availability . 

If you would like to learn more about the position please 

email deborah@larnachcastle.co.nz  or call 03 476 1616. 

Deborah Price 
Marketing & Public Relations Manager 

Larnach Castle Ltd. 
P.O Box 1350  

Dunedin, 9054  
 

Phone: (64) 3 476 1616 
Cell: 0274761024 

Web: www.larnachcastle.co.nz  

 For nearly 2 years (Dr) Stella Cullington has 

campaigned for a bus shelter at the intersection 

of Mission Cove with the Peninsula Road. The 

Mission Cove development is now fully built up 

and there was no seat or shelter if the weather 

is very wet or windy. With the help of Christine 

Garey intervening with the  Otago Regional 

Council, the shelter has at last been installed in 

early June!  Marvellous. 

The SWAT (Seek Weeds and Terminate) group of 8-10 

volunteers meets every Friday morning somewhere 

on the Peninsula to target invasive banana 

passionfruit, Darwins Barberry and Chilean Flame 

Creeper pest plants. If you see us in our orange hi-vis 

SWAT vests, come and have a chat - and if you catch 

us at morning tea, we’ll give you some cake! To find 

out more about what we do, check out our SWAT 

display board at the Biodiversity Hub in Portobello on 

a Wednesday afternoon …. or better still …  watch our 

movie! 

 

Some of us recently became 

movie stars!   
SWAT member Beth Wishart made a great three 

minute film for her Science Communications course. 

It tells the story of SWAT and what we do and you are 

invited to watch this charming and informative film on 

this link:  www.vimeo.com/723925845 

 

Quiz: what’s this? 
Here’s our HORROR PEST 

PLANT photo for Spring. Looks 

good eh? But these are NOT 

raspberries. This is the 

massive bright red ripe seed 

head of a Bomarea invasive 

vine. Birds are attracted to the 

juicy red seeds and disperse 

them far and wide.If you see one of these scarlet 

ladies, email us straight away. We need to know 

where Bomarea is located on the Peninsula.  

 

Remember – we’ll help you for free - so if you’ve got a 

strange plant or vine you think could be an invasive 

pest plant, write to us!  We enjoy hearing from you! 

Email us at SWATweeds@gmail.com for help and 

advice! 
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 Cover artwork by Pauline Bellamy 

Local Contacts 

Macandrew Bay 
 

Bowling Club 

Tel:  Liz 027 458 7511 

 

Boating Club 

Email: mbayboatingclub@gmail.com 

 

Churches 

 Anglican—Elizabeth Purdie  476 1650 

 Parish Office 454 4724 

 

Gardening Club 

Tel:  Linda Seddon 476 1799 

 

Hall Bookings 

Tel:  Colleen Bond 476 1551 

 

Justice of the Peace 

Tel:  Lyn Dowsett 476 1260 / 021 144 7329 

    John Price  021  636  533 

 

Marriage Celebrant  

Rev Alison Latton  476 1168 

 

Playcentre 

Email: macandrewbay@playcentre.org.nz 

 

Public Library 

Tel:  Anne Pentecost 027 671 6297 

 

School Office 

Tel:  476 1004 

 

Otago Peninsula Lions Club 

Tel: Paul Bernard 027 437 6929  

 

Peninsula Bays Women’s Institute 

Tel: Cynthia Duncan 476 1152 

 

Steady-As-You-Go 

Tel:  Pam Wells 476 1348  

    Helen Ashton 476 1519 

 

Ready Reference Numbers 

If it's an emergency, always phone 111 

 
NZ Police, Fire or Ambulance - 111 

Non-Emergency Police Reporting - 105 

You can also report online: 105.police.govt.nz 

Alcohol and Drug Helpline - 0800 787 797 

Covid—19  if you have symptoms  -  0800 358 3453 

Crimestoppers - Report anonymously - 0800 555 111 

Civil Defence Emergency  -  0800 474 082 

Citizens Advice Bureau - 0800 367 222 

Dunedin City Council  -  03 477 4000 

Family Violence Helpline - 0800 456 450 

Highway information  -  03 951 3009 or 0800 44 44 49 

Healthline - 0800 611 116 or health.govt.nz 

Mental Health - Call or text 1737  free anytime 

National Poisons Centre  -  0800 764 766 

Neighbourhood Support  -  03 456 0857 

Otago Regional Council  -  0800 474 082 

Rural Support Trust - 0800 787 254 

Seniorline - Advice for older people - 0800 725 463 

SPCA  -  03 473 8252 

Tenancy Services - 0800 836 262 or tenancy.govt.nz 

Youthline - Free call 0800 376 6333 | Free text 234 

Victim Support   -  0800 842 846 

Women’s Refuge  -  0800 733 843 

Otepoti Collective Against Sexual Abuse  -  0800 88 33 00 

(formerly Rape Crisis) 
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